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CHARLOTTE COUNTY TRANSPORTATION DISADVANTAGED 
LOCAL COORDINATING BOARD (LCB)  
Minutes of a regular meeting held on September 5, 2019 at the East Port Environmental Campus, Training Room B, 25550 Harbor View Road, Port Charlotte, Florida 33980
MEMBERS PRESENT
Commissioner Ken Doherty, Charlotte County Commissioner (LCB Chair)
Alan Skavroneck, Local Private-for-Profit Transportation Industry Representative (LCB Vice Chair)

Kelley Fernandez, FDOT, District One Modal Development Office

Cindy Montgomery, Regional Workforce Development
M. Suzanne Roberts, Virginia B. Andes Volunteer Community Clinic (Medical Community Representative)
Mike Mansfield, Economically Disadvantaged Representative
Tony Conte, Public Education-School Transportation 

Dottie Fulton, Citizen Advocate-User
Joseph Sabatino, Citizen Advocate

Jocey Henderson, Veterans Affairs

John Braswell, Department of Children & Families

John Romanus, Disabled Representative
ABSENT MEMBERS
Signe Jacobson/Lonnie Thompson/Alycia Berry, Agency for Health Care Administration (AHCA)-excused
Angela Hemstreet, Children-at-Risk Representative-excused
Gwen Aubrey, Elderly Representative-excused

Bruce Emmerton, Division of Blind Services
Shelby Yelvington, Area Agency on Aging-Florida Department of Elderly Affairs
STAFF
Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Wendy Scott, MPO Planner

Sammy Edara, MPO Planner

Gene Klara, MPO Planner

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE 
Rick Kolar, Charlotte County Transit Operations Manager (CTC)
Michelle Edwards, Charlotte County Transit Division

Zinnia Vargas, Charlotte County Fiscal Services

Andrea McDonough, Charlotte County Transit Division

Christy Davis, Charlotte County Transit Division
1. Call to Order & Roll Call
Chair Ken Doherty called the regular meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.  He asked that each person state his/her name, and whom they represent.
2.
Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited by those in attendance.  
3.
Public Comments on Agenda Items

There were no public comments.
4.          Consent Agenda:

A. Approval of Minutes: May 9, 2019 Meeting
B. LCB 2020 Calendar of Quarterly Meetings
Alan Skavroneck made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda with one typographical correction.  Suzanne Roberts seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
5.
Approval of Local Coordinating Board (LCB) Bylaws
Wendy Scott stated that the Florida Commission for the Transportation Disadvantaged (CTD) requires that the LCB Bylaws be reviewed annually.  She noted that this year, a change in State Rule requires the addition of a new LCB voting member who represents the Agency for Persons with Disabilities.  Ms. Scott mentioned that MPO staff has been in contact with this agency and is attempting to have a representative attend future LCB meetings as scheduling allows.  Ms. Scott stated that other non-substantive revisions to the Bylaws included date and signature page changes.    

Mike Mansfield made a motion to approve the draft 2020 LCB Bylaws.  Alan Skavroneck seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.

6.
Annual Operating Report
Rick Kolar referred to the Annual Operating Report (AOR) which contains a detailed accounting of revenue and expenses, passenger data and performance measures.  The 2018/2019 AOR covers the time period from July 1, 2018 to June 30, 2019. Mr. Kolar noted that total trips reported decreased by approximately 2000 from the previous year.  He attributed this decrease to the fact that some passengers do not meet the current eligibility standards for TD trips, so they are now served with general public paratransit trips instead.  The County Commission uses General Funds to pay for those trips.    
Alan Skavroneck noted that these changes affect the overall reporting formula and dynamics with data comparisons with previous AOR reports making it difficult to interpret and compare.  Chair Doherty suggested that future Annual Operating Reports include the previous year’s reporting data, as recent reporting formats have changed, making year to year comparisons difficult to interpret.  Mr. Kolar agreed that future AOR reports would include previous year TD and public transportation data to clarify overall operating reporting.  

Joseph Sabatino observed that the cost per trip increased by $2.00 over the previous year.  Rick Kolar stated that increased maintenance costs account for the some of the growth.

Rick Kolar noted that employment-related trips increased from those reported in 2018, with Suzanne Roberts observing that medical trips continue to decrease.  Mr. Kolar assured Ms. Roberts that the needs of those riders who travel for medical purposes are being met.  Mr. Kolar noted that some medically-related trips are now being counted as a part of general public paratransit.     


The current AOR continues to reflect that a small percentage of the overall County population use transit services, and of this group, a small number of individuals are the dominant users of the system.  Mr. Kolar also noted that passenger no-shows and unmet trip requests both increased from the previous year, which is indicative of transit continued demand and usage in Charlotte County  
Alan Skavroneck made a motion to approve the draft 2018/2019 Annual Operating Report (AOR). Chair Ken Doherty seconded the motion, and the motion carried unanimously.    

    7.     Quarterly Report
Rick Kolar reviewed the quarterly report for the April through June 2019 period, noting that ridership remains consistent and stable.  Mr. Kolar continued by stating that recent reductions are projected in the Trip and Equipment Grant, as well as rural and disabled grants. Mr. Kolar noted that transit costs are also increasing with the driver contract scheduled for review soon.  Rick Kolar stated that the Transit Division has been formulating plans to address these impending funding reductions and will report the findings and recommendations at the next LCB meeting scheduled for November 7, 2019, following review by the Charlotte County Board of County Commissioners.  

Mr. Kolar stated that his staff is monitoring the number of rides provided by the coordinated providers (also called sweat equity organizations).  He noted that concern centers on the recent lack of trips provided by the C.A.R.E Victim Services Center of Charlotte County.
Rick Kolar noted that trips related to employment continue to increase and constitute approximately 28% of trips. He also reflected that going forward, unmet trips may increase as funding decreases and costs continue to rise.     

Mr. Kolar then briefed members on the recently completed 2020-2029 Transit Development Plan (TDP) prepared by Tindale-Oliver and Associates.  He described how transit improvement will be based on rider acceptance and use of technology-based applications.  These include mobile application (app) or phone-based door to-door demand response service including an enhanced on-demand service with a two hour trip reservation time and a real time bus locator app for rider information.  Mr. Kolar also described a future transit improvement known as Charlotte Link, a mobile app or phone based real time mobility-on-demand service to and from Charlotte Link locations.  As planned, the locations would include the Port Charlotte Town Center, Promenades Mall, the medical complex area in Punta Gorda and an Englewood “Express” area near the Englewood Public Library.
Mr. Kolar noted that these potential transit improvements including marketing would be implemented using an outside consulting firm.  Mr. Kolar noted that an 18-month timeframe to procure this firm is envisioned.        

John Romanus inquired if it is possible to have all county vehicles including transit buses and buses owned by the School Board have maintenance performed at a central location using County mechanics and technicians.  A number of members including Tony Conte noted that past and current research indicates it is difficult to implement and realize this type of local government efficiencies.  Members related that many types of government receive funding through very different taxing authorities, with different requirements and regulations that prohibit and hamper operational efficiencies. Other members stated that this issue of a “Countywide Fleet Department” has been researched and studied repeatedly by County, School Board and Law Enforcement staff with results indicating that little, if any, overall savings can be realized from this concept.

8.
Citizen Input
There was no citizen input.
9.
Staff Comments
Wendy Scott stated that she will be attending the joint annual Florida Commission for the

Transportation Disadvantaged (CTD) and Florida Public Transportation Association (FPTA) Training/Conference. She noted that she will also be in attendance at the CTD Business Meeting scheduled in conjunction with this event.  Ms. Scott noted the meeting and workshop will be held in Orlando from September 16-18, 2019.

Wendy Scott also commented that one of the CTD workshop topics relates to website compliance under the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA).  She stated that the MPO has recently addressed web accessibility for the MPO website by installing UserWay, a privacy by design website accessibility service utilizing a dropdown menu that provides visual and audio impaired website visitors with easy to follow features, including keyboard navigation, text navigation and website page audio reading.  Ms.Scott noted that recent lawsuits nationwide reveal the importance of complying with federal requirements for Web Accessibility. 
Wendy Scott asked members how they would like to receive their LCB meeting agenda packets for future meetings.  She noted that options include digital only/ hard copy sent by mail/or digital copy sent by e-mail with hard copies available for use at LCB meetings.  With Gene Klara tallying preferences, Ms. Scott asked the members their preference and thanked members for their cooperation in reducing mailing and copying costs.

Wendy Scott noted that CTD directed reductions in Trip and Equipment grant funding will impact the Transit Division going forward.  Ms. Scott noted that the expected reduction was approximately $100,000 for the coming year. 
Gene Klara noted that the Kickoff meeting to begin development of the MPO’s 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan was held on July 8, 2019.  Mr. Klara stated that there will be a number of public participation efforts; stakeholder interviews; the preparation of a 2045 LRTP newsletter; and a comprehensive survey, where citizens and LCB members will be able to provide their ideas and vision on the future direction and needs of the Charlotte County region’s transportation system. Mr. Klara noted that public workshops will be scheduled in February and June 2020 in support of the Plan and that LCB members will be notified of these opportunities to participate and provide their ideas, opinions and concerns. 
Gary Harrell noted the 2045 LRTP will also address the increasing role that technology will have on future transportation planning.  This technology includes autonomous vehicles, electric vehicles and 5th Generation (5G) telecommunication standards of mobile data.  Mr. Harrell stated that many of these technologies will require the consideration of uniquely diverse infrastructure needs, altered right-of-way concepts and direct computer interface connections with limited or no human interaction.   
Chair Ken Doherty stated that on August 27, 2019, he attended the initial task force meeting in Tampa as Charlotte County’s Representative for a proposed rural limited access toll road running from Southwest to Central Florida.  The project is one of three in the Multi-Use Corridors of Regional Economic Significance or M-CORES system.  Mr. Doherty noted that currently the proposed roadway lacks “lines on the map” indicating exactly where this roadway would be constructed.  He also stated that the initial task force findings will be presented in the last quarter of 2020.  Mr. Doherty noted initial scheduling for the roadway includes a start date at the end of 2022 with completion by the end of 2030.         
10.
Member Comments 

John Romanus mentioned that driving while texting is now a primary offense and violators may be cited.  Mr. Romanus mentioned that he has been in contact with the Veterans Services Office in Cape Coral, Florida who have begun research on the role Congress could have in developing regulations for transport of veterans to medical facilities. 

Mr. Romanus also discussed the need for improvements at intersections including Accessible Pedestrian Signals (APS).  He noted there are many intersections in the County where blind and low vision individuals have difficulty crossing intersections or are not able to use existing APS. Gene Klara stated that he has researched this topic and related that while the Americans with Disability Act (ADA) does not require going back and reconstructing all intersections and locations it does require improving disabled individuals’ accessibility when new work is performed at a location.


Gary Harrell suggested that Mr. Romanus develop a list of intersections where disabled and visually impaired citizens may need Accessible Pedestrian Signals and bring this list to the next LCB meeting in November.  Mr. Harrell stated that he would then discuss with County and City Public Works Departments where to best utilize current resources in the placement of accessible pedestrian signals where possible.   


Mr. Romanus then demonstrated a simple, yet effective LED based light, taped to his cane where red and white light flashers can be activated to warn motorists of visually or other physically disabled individuals entering an intersection.    

Dottie Fulton commended transit as she has noticed that waiting times for riders have improved significantly.


FDOT’s Kelley Fernandez stated that the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Grant Applications for Sections 5310, 5311 and 5339 have concluded and recommendation letters have been sent out.  Ms. Fernandez also stated she will be in attendance at the CTD Annual Training/Conference scheduled for the week of September 15-19, 2019 in Orlando.  Ms. Fernandez noted that Grant Workshops for FTA Section 5310, 5311 and 5339 are scheduled for October 2nd and 3rd in Bartow and Ft. Myers respectively.  Ms. Fernandez informed members that 24 of 30 agencies have had their triennial reviews currently being conducted by the Center for Urban Transportation Research (CUTR) and Atkins Engineering. 

Tony Conte noted that the Department of Homeland Security recently conducted an audit of the School Bus Transportation Department.  He also noted that October is School Bus Safety month.  Mr. Conte asked attendees to contact their State representatives to supporting legislation of school bus video monitoring systems. These systems use cameras installed on the outside of the bus and can automatically detect, and capture video and images of, vehicles illegally passing a school bus, and use this video as evidence in court.          

Cindy Montgomery handed out to members an informational flyer describing the 4th Annual Jobs and Education Fair to be held on September 12, 2019 from 2-6 p.m. at the Charlotte Harbor Event and Conference Center.


Ms. Montgomery also provided a handout to attendees describing employment data in the Southwest Florida Region (Charlotte, Collier, Glades, Hendry and Lee County).  She  noted that the unemployment rate in Charlotte in July 2019 was 3.9% down from 4% in June 2019.  
 11.       Adjournment (Next Meeting – November 7, 2019)
Chair Doherty stated that the next LCB meeting is scheduled for November 7, 2019 and adjourned the meeting at 11:25 a.m.
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